Village of Aurora Board of Trustees

Regular Monthly Meeting

May 16, 2012

Held at the Aurora Firehouse Meeting Room

Present:  Mayor Bennett, Trustees Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

Others Present:  Village Clerk Ann Balloni, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, Code Officer Michael Piechuta, David Brooks, Carolyn Connors, Kevin Van Orman, Matt Stevenson, Attilio Rezzonico, Anne Brodie, Jeri Vargo, John Wedler, Pat Foser, Jeff Blum, Ted Garbinsky, Becky Garbinsky, Mack Mattingly, Cathy Mawicke, Grace Bates, Alan Clugston, Laura Holland and Jay O’Hearn

Call to Order:  Mayor Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:59pm and the Board rose for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Minutes  
On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Farenthold, the Board approved the Minutes of April 18, 2012.

AYES: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS: None

Motion carried unanimously.

Announcements

Mayor:  
· Village Clerk Ann Balloni’s probationary period has ended and she is officially an employee of the village.

· Together with Tee-Ann Hunter, an Excel spreadsheet was compiled listing all the village rental properties.
· Upon studying the Village Tax Rolls, it was discovered that some properties are not assessed properly. Village Assessor Heather Gardner has been contacted and will investigate further in February.

· Aurorafest is officially cancelled for this year and Trustee Taylor will see if that also includes the run and the swim.  Blessing of the Boats is scheduled for Friday, July 13th.  It was suggested blocking off a portion of Rt. 90 or Back Street for next year’s Aurorafest and inviting the public to an information session at the February 2013 Village Board meeting.
Clerk:  
· The village received a letter from the Aurora-Ledyard Fire Commissioners complimenting the landscaping around the firehouse.

· On April 5, 2012, Ann Balloni, Nancy Gil, Alan Ominsky and Frank Zimdahl completed training in Zoning Case Law Update and SEQR.

· As of today, the count for the Village Association dinner at the Aurora Inn is 40 attending.

Visitor Recognition

Carolyn Connors read a letter (attached) requesting hourly pay for work missed by lifeguard George Murphy while he attends the Swim Instructor Certification Class.  The Village Board will discuss during New Business.
Old Business

Tobacco Policy:  Trustee Murphy and Trustee Farenthold initiated changes to the proposed policy brought before the Village Board in April after consultation with Cayuga County Health Network Tobacco Coordinator Deb Mendzef.
Following much discussion and public comment regarding the need for a Tobacco Free Policy, Mayor Bennett called a question on the proposed revised Tobacco Free Policy.

Bennett:  NAY

Farenthold: AYE

Murphy:  NAY

Ominsky: NAY
Taylor:  AYE
Motion failed 3-2.

The Village Board, in conjunction with local businesses, will provide outside receptacles to reduce the amount of cigarette litter in the village and post signs designating non-smoking areas where applicable.

Treasurer’s Report

Treasurer Deborah Brooks reported 2012/2013 final budget is available in the clerk’s office.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Ominsky, the Board accepted the Treasurer’s Report.

AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously

BUDGET MODIFICATIONS

Approval of Budget Modifications

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Ominsky, the Board approved the following General, Water and Sewer Budget Fund Modifications:

General Fund

$555.00     FROM:  A7520.4  Historic Preservation - Contractual     

                 TO:        A1460.1  Records Management – Personal Services

$125.25     FROM:  A1620.44 Buildings – Electric

                  TO:        A1620.12  Buildings – Custodian Personal Services

$113.64     FROM:   A3310.4  Enhanced Law – Contractual

                  TO:         A5110.4  Street Maintenance – Contractual
WATER FUND
$239.70    FROM:  F1990.4  Contingent Account  

                TO:         F9060.8   Hospital & Medical    

SEWER FUND
$5,375.23         FROM:  G8130.41  Sewage Treatment - Electric      

$380.00         TO:  G9030.8  Social Security

$687.23         TO:  G9060.8  Hospital and Medical

$4,308.00      TO:  G8130.44  Sewage Treatment – Equipment Repairs 

AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously                    
Approval of Abstract  #12
General Fund

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Farenthold, the Board approved the General Fund Abstract for payment.

Voucher numbers:  379, 380, 382-384, 386-391, 394, 395, 397-402 and 405-416 

Total Amount: $52,927.55
AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Water Fund

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Ominsky, the Board approved the Water Fund Abstract for payment.

Voucher Numbers:  379, 391, 392, 409, 410 and 413 

Total Amount:  $3,955.65
AYE: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Sewer Fund

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board approved the Sewer Fund Abstract for payment.
Voucher Numbers:  378, 381, 383,385, 388, 391, 393, 395, 396, 399, 404, 406, 409 and 413  

Total Amount:  $13,295.89
AYE: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
Committee Reports

Buildings and Grounds:  No report.

Parks and Recreation:  Trustee Murphy announced that Southern Cayuga High School has been notified that the village is hiring lifeguards for the summer swim program and reported that George Murphy is excited about teaching swim lessons.  

Carolyn Connors, director of the swim program, requested that George Murphy be paid his lifeguard salary while attending instructor training.  

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board voted to pay George Murphy salary and transportation costs, the week of his instructor class.  
AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

ABSTAIN:  Murphy

Motion carried.

Streets and Public Safety:  Trustee Farenthold reported representatives from the New York State Department of Transportation, Senator Schumer’s office and Assemblyman Finch’s office met with the Upstate Safety Task Force and informed them that new language was written into the trucker’s contracts to avoid sensitive areas.  Also, they are looking into transporting garbage via trains to cut back on the truck traffic on State Rt. 90.  
Water and Sewer:  Trustee Taylor reported Mike White is attending class in July and testing out in the fall.  
Zoning Officer:  (Monthly report attached.)
Code Officer Michael Piechuta requested that the Board come up with a rental policy for the village and recommended rental properties be inspected every 3 years.  Mayor Bennett reported that the Planning Board is working on a short term rental policy.
Mr. Piechuta reported that the Community Preservation Panel denied Wells College application #12-02 to demolish the building at 457 Main Street, McMullen House.  

Old Business

Following up on Keith Batman’s request to be the Wedding Official for the village, Deputy Clerk and Mayor Bennett discovered that Article 3 of New York State Domestic Law states that the wedding official must live in the municipality.  

Mayor Bennett instructed the Board to condense any questions, emails or phone calls to the village attorney to cut down on legal fees.  

Mayor Bennett decided to ask John Dentes or Kit Van Orman to accompany her to notarize signatures of Sunset Beach residents for signing over the right of way to the village.  Mayor Bennett informed the Village Clerk of a Notary Public class at Cayuga Community College this summer.  
The Village Association Dinner is scheduled for May 22nd, hosted by the Village of Aurora, at the Aurora Inn.  Each village representative is asked to give a 3 minute synopsis of their achievements/struggles this past year.  

Mayor Bennett advised the Board to peruse the nyworks.gov website for project ideas relating to their assigned Board duties.  

Contracts
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board voted to renew the contract with the village attorney for fiscal year 2012/2013.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Farenthold, the Board accepted the contract renewal with Williamson Law Book for tax collection software at a cost of $330.00. 
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Ominsky, the Board accepted the contract renewal with the Aurora Free Library for 2012/2013 at a cost of $3,000.00.
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
On motion by Trustee Murphy, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board accepted the contract renewal with the Town of Ledyard for the 2012 Summer Recreation Program, for which we will be reimbursed $2,000.00.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

 On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board accepted the contract renewal with the Morgan Opera House for 2012/2013 at a cost of $1,800.00.
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Farenthold, the Board moved to transfer the Delinquent Water and Sewer Accounts to Cayuga County for inclusion on the 2012 Village Tax Bills.
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:22pm.
AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Balloni

Village Clerk
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